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	26  April  2017



Dear Colleague,
Notification to Medical Directorate

Following a review of recent cases, some of which have been highlighted in the media, I am concerned that there is lack of clarity of when I expect to be notified of significant incidents that occur within your practice. This letter sets out 3 areas where I would expect immediate notification to myself or one of my associate medical directors – contact details are at the end of this letter.

These are incidents and complaints which raise the possibility of serious concerns about a performer.  These are events where, because of close working relationships, it will be difficult for the practice to undertake an investigation without perception of conflict of bias. The potential seriousness of an incident may require action through NHS Performer List Regulations (2013, amended 2015) and may require other organisations, such as GMC, GDC, Police or NHS Protect, to be involved. It will therefore be more appropriate to have an external investigation from the outset which we would undertake and co-ordinate.  Although the outcome may be the same as a practice investigation, the outcome of an external investigation is more likely to be acceptable to the GMC,  public and media and allows you and LMCs/LDCs to continue to support the individual practitioner subject to the complaint or incident.

Inappropriate physical/sexual examination

Unfortunately this is a common complaint that we deal with, about one per month. Many, after investigation, are appropriate examinations but with lack of understanding by, and explanation to the patient resulting in a complaint. However we have cases now being investigated by the police where there were previous incidents investigated in-house.  

I would therefore request that EVERY complaint of inappropriate physical examination is notified to me or my team (contact details at the end of the letter) so that we can liaise with you as to the best way of investigating.

There are some common features leading to those complaints where no issue is found. The following points should be considered as good practice for all clinicians.

· Have an up to date chaperone policy

· Ensure all staff are aware of policy

· Ensure patients are aware or the policy at the time of examination 

· Advertise the chaperone policy

· Offer a chaperone to patients for intimate examinations or where the patient is anxious

· Document this decision by the patient to accept or decline chaperone

· Explain the examination technique to the patient – a bimanual pelvic examination is easy to misunderstand.

· Explain what clothing needs to be removed and allow the patient time and privacy to do this

· Do not remove patient clothing to expose areas yourself – a common issue of complaint

· Record reason for examination and the findings 

Fraud

This is a less common issue but again one that raises significant concerns about the performer and requires careful and thorough investigation. It may require the support of the police or NHS Protect. It has significant impact on the partnership and can therefore be very difficult to manage in house.  It can cover all areas that a performer is involved in – financial within the practice, prescribing, roles outside of the practice.

I would therefore request that EVERY concern of potential fraud is notified to me or my team so that we can liaise with you as to the best way of investigating.

 A common aggravating factor in resolution of this for practices is the lack of a robust (or any) practice agreement. Please review yours and if the practice does not have one then please seek legal advice. Your LMC/LDC can advise on this.

Duty of Candour and Serious Incidents

There is now a statutory “Duty of Candour” that requires us to inform patients if we believe harm has come to them from our actions. I attach a link to the GMC/GDC guidance on this which relates to individual performers and also a link to the CQC guidance that relates to practices. I would strongly suggest that these are discussed within your practice to ensure that all are aware of its implications and requirements.

http://www.gmc-uk.org/static/documents/content/DoC_guidance_english.pdf
https://www.gdc-uk.org/professionals/standards/honesty
http://www.cqc.org.uk/sites/default/files/20150327_duty_of_candour_guidance_final.pdf
I would request that every event where it is considered that the “Duty of Candour” applies is notified to me or my team so that we can liaise with you as to the best way of investigating

This action will support your evidence of complying with this statutory duty.

I hope this clarifies areas where I expect immediate notification.  However, if you have any concerns about incidents within your practice and are unsure of actions to take then please contact me or my team. Our aim is to support you through this, to take the burden of investigation if required and to ensure a fair, proportionate and appropriate response to the individual incident but also ensure a consistent response across our area.

Regards,

	Dr Kiran Patel

Medical Director 

(NHSE West Midlands)                                        
	Dr Sarah Marwick MBChB FRCGP

Associate Medical Director, 
Professional Regulation and Revalidation

NHS England (West Midlands)




 Dr Francis Campbell

Associate Director, Professional Regulations

NHS England (West Midlands)     

High quality care for all, now and for future generations


